PAGE  
634
Pebworth Parish Council


 Minutes of an Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council
Held at the Pebworth Village Hall on Monday 8th April 2013.

Present: Cllrs. John Hyde, Simon Shiers, David Cranage, David Lees, June Haycock & Pam Veal 
In attendance – John Stedman (Clerk), Ward Member Cllr. Alistair Adams and two members of the public.   

275. Apologies were accepted from:   Cllrs, Albert Jeffrey & Tom Bean 

276. Disclosures of Interests
 LISTNUM  Members were reminded of the need to keep their register of interests updated.
 LISTNUM  To declare any Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in Items on the agenda and their nature.
a. To declare any Other Disclosable Interests in items on the agenda and their nature. 

Disclosable Pecuniary Interests None declared     
Other Disclosable Interests – None declared    

277. Chairman Moved: The meeting be now adjourned for Open Forum
Open Forum: Clerk’s report.
  Flooding: Mr Jeffrey reported on the blocked road gully in Priory Land which had been previously reported to County Highways and WDC but no action taken Cllr Alistair Adams offered to take up the matter with County Highways. He further reported on his site visit with a Severn Trent Water engineer when an inspection of the sewerage pumping station was inspected but no further works were indicated for the facility. Cllr David Cranage informed the meeting that the Environment Agency had informed him that the brook to Broad Marston was clear but the section 200 yards south of Broad Marston did need clearance to improve flow rate. There is no funding available to carry out the clearance as the work is a low priorty operation, the matter will continue to be pursued. 

Ms Summer raised several matters and asked questions for the Council to consider: -
Request for a progress report on the provision of allotments, the Clerk gave an update on the access problems and the pending visit of the County Highways officer. 
An accusation regarding flower and memorial damage in the cemetery caused by the mowing contractors.          
The unauthorised use of the old fire station as it is used for vehicle storage and not office use.
Long term potholes in Long Marston Road and Honeybourne Road. 
The failure of Carla Homes to include one bedroom houses on either of their sites after the Parish Council suggested they were to be included.
Ms Summers questioned Cllr Alistair Adams over a meeting with planning officers and the Tony Byrd site developers. Alistair was unable to give specific information due to non-attendance but understood the meeting was regarding the Simms Metal withdrawal of a current application to vary a sec 106 condition.    

Ward Member Cllr. Alistair Adams gave his report which is appended to the minutes.  
 
278. Chairman Moved: The adjournment be closed at 7.45

279. Confirmation of the Minutes: The council agreed the wording of the minutes of the March ordinary meeting and the Chairman signed them as a true record of the meeting. 




280.  The Clerk’s Progress Reports.

a. Verge damage by the Church caused by utility contractors; after requesting the reinstatement by the contractor’s members considered the repairs were satisfactory.   

b. New Grit Bin at a cost of £150.00 each; WCC will install a new bin C/W salt grit, a site map and location picture is required and members will issue pictures of sites in Friday Street and Priory Lane for consideration at the next meeting.  

c. Pebworth in Bloom has submitted a request to Cllr. Mike Brain for a grant from the Global Gathering charity fund; the information was noted.
d. The broken litterbin at Town Pool was replaced after it was reported as not emptied as the lock was broken. 
e. Wychavon Parish Games event entry invitation letter was passed to the Chairman 
281. Planning Application considered 

a. W/13/00422/CU Charlford House 1 Mill Field – Change of use of land from Agricultural to private recreational to include manage and stables - This application was considered under the Clerk’s delegated power and members approved the comments prior to their submission to the planning officer.

b.  W/13/00579/AB Baldwins Farm Dorsington Road erection of a 4 bay open fronted shed 
The Council has no objection or comment on the application.  

282. Planning Matters: 
a) Planning appeal by Mr J Zubek for two detached dwelling with garages at Windyridge Ullington. Closing date for representations 15 April.  Members noted the appeal 

b)  W/12/01464/PO Simms Metals application to vary the section 106 agreement dated February 2000 - the application was withdrawn by the applicant on 8th March. – Noted

c) Members considered Street Naming and House Numbering for the new developments at Chapel Road and Honeybourne Road and will consider any suggestion from the public when the matter is reconsidered at the May meeting.

283.    Neighbourhood Development Plan (NP) Working Group 
a) The NP Chairman reported no further meetings had taken place and the next meeting was arranged for two weeks’ time. The NP questionnaire survey was now complete with a pleasing 56% returned and now analysed. WDC will be giving the final go ahead on the plan in the next two days which will allow more funding to be applied for. The next round of consultation will be with local businesses, the school and parish groups. Cllr David Lees is to meet the NP lead officer from WDC to discuss the way forward.   

b)  Council agreed the NP grant fund balance and agreed to the Clerk requesting further funding. 

c)  Cllr David Lees proposed the NP fund should be used to trace the owners of land off New Road as a potential future development site, the Council agreed the proposal and Cllr David Lees will progress the investigation. 
284.  Finance: 
a) Council agreed and approved the Payments, Receipts and Balances as in Appendix A

b) Council agreed and approved the last quarterly bank reconciliation, budgets and account balances. 



285.  Highways:
a) New highway matters to be reported. 



County Highway matters
(a) Potholes at the two bridges on the Honeybourne Road

(b) Long Marston Road potholes
(c) Several manhole covers in Back Lane need re-setting into the tarmac
(d) Ullington to Bickmarch road has several large potholes 
(e) Back Lane & Front Street junction has a large pothole
  
b)
Progress of the Honeybourne Road street signage; the Clerk reported no further progress on the signage and the council agreed to write to Mr Vic Allison, a senior WDC officer regarding the slow progress. 
286.  Lengthsman/ Handyman:   
 

a)  Matters for the Lengthsman and Handyman’s attention; None at this time
b) Members reported that some of the works requested at the March meeting were still outstanding and requested the Clerk to chase the matters up.
c) Council agreed the renewal of the WCC Lengthsman scheme contract for 2013-14 

287.  Public Rights of Way Reports. (PROW) – no issues raised
 
288. Street Lighting: 
a) Members reported that the streetlight installation of column 20 Back Lane was complete and satisfactory. 

289. The Close and Recreation Field: 
a) The Chairman’s report that the regular visual inspection of the play equipment found no problems with the equipment. 

b) The Clerk reported that the pollarding of the Willow Tree is due to commence 22nd April. 

c) Members considered a proposal received from local youths for a skate board ramp. The Council supported the principals of the proposals along with the need for other new and replacement play equipment on The Close and Recreation Field. The key issue is the funding availability for such projects and the Clerk was requested to investigate all the funds which might be available from the two current development sites and the current new homes bonus fund and report to the May meeting. The Chairman considered that a project of this potential scale would benefit from a local project leader to enable the many details to progress without hindrance; anyone interested in this should contract the Clerk. 
    
d) Council considered the RoSPA annual safety inspection report which indicated a high risk rating due to the lack of safety signage warning of water on the fencing along the ditch boundary. The Chairman stated this is inconsistent with last year’s report which was changed when this matter was challenged. The Clerk was requested to write to RoSPA giving the Chairman’s views and requesting a revised report. Consideration will be given to an alternative inspection provider next year.   

e) The Chairman reported the sheep were not penned on the recreation field due to the cold weather conditions being unsuitable for young lambs. 

f) Cllr David Lees enquired if a letter of thanks had been sent to The Heart of England Forest for supplying and planting the trees on the recreation field, the Clerk offered to check, and rectify the matter if necessary. 
290. Allotments: 
a) Members noted the officers report on the allotment and Community Land Trust proposal and considered the Clerks report on the situation with the County Highways officer Mr Gareth Jones who will carry out a site visit to both potential sites and give his assessment on vehicular access to both sites to allow further debate on the potential use of the sites. Members requested that his site visits are accompanied my some Councillors. Clerk to arrange the site visits.  
291. Pebworth in Bloom: 
a) Cllr Simon Shiers reported the committee is about to submit their entry for the 2013 Britain in Bloom competition. A spring flower planting event will be held on May1st at the Church when children will be involved. The proposed tree works at Town Pool will now be a light canopy lift and dead-wood removal carried out by a working party thus negating the need for a Parish Council funding grant towards the works.

292. Correspondence for consideration: None

293. Correspondence to note:

 Community First Annual Report
294. Matters Raised by Members for Consideration and or items for future agendas.
a. Cllr David Lees: Council protocol on email traffic. Member’s emails relating to planning applications submitted under the Clerks delegated power will be circulated to all members when the planning submission is made to WDC.  
b. Cllr David Cranage: Report on a meeting with Environment Agency regarding flooding in Broad Marston. His report was noted in the open forum report at the start of these minutes.
295.  Next Meeting:
a)  It was confirmed the next ordinary meeting and Annual Meeting of the Council is scheduled for the 13th May at 7.00 pm
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.50 pm
Chairman                                                         

 Date                             . 
	
	
	APPENDIX A: FINANCE 
	
	
	

	
	                     PAYMENTS TO BE  AUTHORISED 
	April-13
	 Meeting  
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Cheque 
	Payee
	Details
	 Total 
	 VAT  
	 Net  

	No.
	 
	 
	 Payment 
	 Element 
	 Payment 

	1363
	Raffle Prize
	NHP Raffle Prize 
	100.00
	 
	100.00

	1364
	Cllr Pam Veal 
	Member Expenses 
	19.00
	 
	19.00

	1365
	Cllr John Hyde 
	Member Expenses 
	14.00
	 
	14.00

	1366
	Pebworth Village Hall 
	NHP Meetings
	60.75
	 
	60.75

	1367
	P D Long
	Streetlight Maintenance 
	72.00
	12.00
	60.00

	1368
	Westhill
	Stationary
	4.00
	0.67
	3.33

	1369
	WDC
	Newsletter Printing
	15.60
	2.60
	13.00

	1370
	Playsafety Ltd
	RoSPA Safety  Inspection
	96.00
	16.00
	80.00

	1371
	J Stedman
	Clerks Salary and Expenses 
	465.04
	 
	465.04

	1372
	HMRC 
	Clerks PAYE 
	462.41
	 
	462.41

	
	
	
	1,308.80
	31.27
	1,277.53

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Account Transfers 
	 
	 
	

	
	 Received from  
	 Description 
	Amount 
	Date 
	

	
	Welford Football Club
	Match fee for The Close Inv/175
	30.00
	 
	

	
	HMRC 
	VAT claim
	745.36
	27-Feb
	

	
	WCC 
	Lengthsman claim
	634.33
	22-Mar
	

	
	
	Total 
	1,409.69
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	All Paid Up Bank Accounts 
	 
	
	

	
	
	DEPOSIT ACCOUNT
	30211.93
	
	

	
	
	CURRENT ACCOUNT
	4579.86
	
	

	
	
	TOTAL FUND BALANCE 
	34791.79
	
	

	
	
	Reserve Lighting Fund 
	4000.00
	
	

	
	
	Reserve Capital Fund 
	5000.00
	
	

	
	
	Revenue available 
	25791.79
	
	


District Councillor report 
- Pebworth

Month: April 2013
Prepared by Alastair Adams – Honeybourne & Pebworth Ward, 

Wychavon District Council
1. Flooding – Since our last meeting, Roy Jeffries who lives in Broad Marston has marked up on a WDC map the key flooding issues and I have discussed these with Tony Jones, chief engineer at WDC. Possible solutions and funding sources are being discussed.

2. Carla Homes Sites –  I have received several emails about the cutting down of the trees on these sites. I contacted Carla Homes and WDC Planning dept, and was forwarded the full Arboricultural Report and Pre-Development Tree Condition Survey which indicates Carla did have permission to cut down these trees. I was also sent the detailed planting layout which does show extensive planting once the attenuation pond is installed, so hopefully once this site is finished, the area around the pond will look attractive and be an asset to the village. As a consequence of these letters, it has raised the question for the Neighbourhood Plan Committee to see if there are any other green areas within the village that should be protected moving forward.

3. SIMS Recycling plant and the Birds Group plans –

a. for new 380 dwellings next to SIMS re-cycling plant – There are now over 180 letters and emails on the planning portal objecting to this development, so well done to everyone that has written. The waterproof posters have not yet been printed but will be available soon. Bard have launched a website opposing this development see http://www.bardquinton.co.uk where you can see the latest news, and download a poster too!
b. Planning application to change the working hours of the SIMS recycling plant – This application has now been withdrawn by the applicant.

c. Fire at SIMS – another spontaneous combustion fire occurred at SIMS last Wednesday 3rd April when fire tenders had to attend. Thick black smoke drifted across the horizon over towards Mickleton. I have asked the question whether this posed a health risk to local residents, and Jack Hegarty, MD of WDC,  has contacted the Hereford & Worcestershire Fire department for more information.

4. Broadband ––Last month, a letter was sent to every household in Pebworth urging them to complete the residents survey on the Worcestershire County Council web site http://www.worcestershire.gov.uk/broadband . The good news is many of you did fill in this survey, so well done as we are now showing 38% of Pebworth residents want superfast Broadband. We just need another 34 residents to fill in the survey and we have achieved the magic 50% . So, please if you have not yet completed the survey, please do so to help the whole community. It only takes 2 minutes and there is no cost and no obligation. So fill in the “resident survey” on  http://www.worcestershire.gov.uk/broadband. Also please check with your friends and neighbours in the village to make sure they too have completed the survey.
5. Speeding in Bickmarsh – We now have all the District Councillors in the area, and the County Councillor in Welford backing our campaign to introduce some form of speed limit through Bickmarsh. I understand a public consultation by Warwickshire County Council will now occur in May. 

6. Skate Park in Pebworth – Plans have now been submitted to the Parish Council for the skate park. Well done to the lads that worked on the plans.

End of report.
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